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COUNCIL





18 October 1999





(2.15 p.m. to 3.20 p.m.)





MINUTES








Present:	The Rt. Revd John Waine (Chair), the Pro-Chancellors (Mr Jordan, Mr Pertwee), the Vice-Chancellor, the Treasurer (Mr Thomson), the Pro-Vice-Chancellors (Professor Crossick, Professor Massara, Professor Sanders, Professor Sherer), Professor Baker, Professor Busfield, Miss Clarke, Mr Harker, Mr Hayman, Mr Hughes, Mr Lewis, Professor Lubbock, Professor McCormack, Professor Meddis, Mr Melville-Ross, Sir Robin Mountfield, Mr Owen, Mrs Parr, Professor Richmond, Professor Smith, Dr Steel, Professor Turner, Professor Weale, the President of the Students' Union (Mr Michael) and the Acting Vice-President (Finance and Services) of the Students' Union (Mr England).





By invitation:	Mr Diamond and Ms Rhodes.





In attendance:	The Registrar and Secretary, the Director of Finance, the Personnel Officer, the Academic Registrar, the Director of Information Systems, the Public Relations Officer and the Planning Officer.








SECTION A: UNRESERVED BUSINESS





CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS





 291/99


On behalf of Council the Chair welcomed Mr Hayman, Mr Lewis, Sir Robin Mountfield and Mrs Parr as new lay members; Professor Busfield, Professor Lubbock, Professor Smith and Professor Turner as new members elected by Senate; and Mr Michael (President of the Students' Union) and Mr England (Acting Vice-President (Finance and Services) of the Students' Union). 





 292/99


The Chair reported the resignation of Ms Hayward as a lay member of Council.  





 293/99


On behalf of Council the Chair congratulated Mr Melville-Ross on his recent appointment as Chairman of Investors in People.





 294/99


The Registrar and Secretary reported that apologies for absence had been received from Mr Burrow, Mr Glossop and Mr Leadbetter. 





STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS





 295/99


At the request of the Chair, the following items were starred for discussion in addition to those indicated on the Agenda:





Item 8: Costing and Pricing of University Activities


Item 11: Council Link Scheme for 1999/00





 296/99


The unstarred items of the Agenda were then deemed to have been noted or approved by Council as appropriate.





MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING (SECTION A: UNRESERVED BUSINESS)





 297/99


The Minutes of the meeting held on 5 July 1999 (Section A: Unreserved Business) were approved as a correct record.





MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES





 298/99


(a)	Membership of Council for 1999/00: Students' Union Members (C.M.264/99)





Council noted that the Acting Vice-President (Finance and Services) of the Students' Union, Mr Paul England, would be a member of Council until further notice.





 299/99


(b)	Any Other Matters Arising





There were no other matters arising from the Minutes.





VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT





Student Admissions





 300/99


The Vice-Chancellor reported on the provisional figures for student admissions.   Overall numbers were expected to be just over 5,700 fte which was 2 per cent more than last year and the largest number in the history of the University. 





 301/99


The home and EU UG intake was about 7 per cent up on last year, in line with the growth in applications which was a gratifying achievement in view of the marginal decline  in home and EU UG applications across the national sector.  The overall numbers had also been boosted by a higher return rate of second and final year students than anticipated on the basis of previous years’ patterns.  The Overseas student intake was up by about 8 per cent on last year, due entirely to recruitment at postgraduate level.  The overall growth would have been stronger had it not been for a sharp decline of some 7 percent in home and EU PG intakes, in particular from the UK.  It was significant that home recruitment to full-time PG programmes had fallen by 11 per cent while home recruitment to part-time PG programmes had increased by a third. 





 302/99


Overall student recruitment performance was judged by three tests and this year it had passed two, but not the third.   Firstly, it had met the HEFCE’s Maximum aggregate Student Number (MaSN) for UK and EU undergraduate numbers; in fact it was expected to be between 1 and 2 per cent above MASN.  Secondly, the fee income from recruitment met budget.  However, thirdly, the overall rise in numbers was lower than planned.  The University had sought a 3 per cent growth in 1999/00 and had adopted a target  of 5 per cent for the three succeeding years.  This would evidently not be met this year and the University might need to revise its targets or undertake fairly major changes, particularly in the curriculum, in the next two years. 





 303/99


During discussion, Council noted that innovative curriculum developments, whether the designing of new schemes or repackaging of existing schemes, did help student recruitment in many cases, but could not be assumed to be effective in every case.  Attention was drawn to a slightly worrying trend whereby the percentage of students not registering whom the University had expected had risen this year compared with previous years; the situation would be monitored.





Progress on capital building programme





 304/99


The Vice-Chancellor reported on progress with the capital building programme.  The programme contained no new major building this year but comprised a major programme of conversion work, refurbishment and safety and maintenance, much of it invisible to the casual visitor. The programme included:





a new 150-place Biological Sciences laboratory in the old Chemistry block;





new offices on the central campus for Biological Sciences as a further stage in the phased transfer of the Department from the John Tabor Building at Wivenhoe House to the central campus; 





a new open access computer laboratory, with just over 100 places;





the conversion of four floors of the Physics building, mainly for use by the Department of Law together with offices for the Vice-Chancellor and the Registrar and Secretary;





the redesign of Square 4;





a large programme of refurbishment of student accommodation in the Towers, including the installation of cabling and power points for access to the computer network, leading to some  85 per cent of  student accommodation being linked to the network.





 305/99


Almost all of this work needed to be undertaken during the 11-week period between Degree Congregation in mid July and the beginning of the new academic term, in order to avoid unacceptable disruption for staff and students.  All work had been completed within budget and on time, with the exception of Square 4, where there was an inconsequential 2 week delay, and the conversion of the Physics block, which was about 3 weeks behind schedule. This had delayed the movement of staff offices and had also affected the availability of teaching space and thus the teaching timetable and had highlighted the acute shortage of office and teaching space in the University.  Finally, a good start had been made to Phase 3 of the South Courts student accommodation. 


 


AUT  pay claim and industrial action





 306/99


The Vice-Chancellor reported that the Association of University Teachers (AUT), which represented academic and academic-related staff, was still officially in dispute with university employers. It  had submitted a catch-up claim for a 10 per cent increase in salaries to which universities had responded with a final offer of 3.5 per cent. There had been a national campaign of industrial action designed to disrupt examinations in June and the student admissions process in mid August.  At Essex there had been minimal disruption of examinations and none at all of admissions.  Last month the University had agreed with the local branch of the AUT to pay the 3.5 per cent increase on offer, on the understanding that if there was an eventual national agreement  for a larger increase, the University would pay the remainder.  The Vice-Chancellor saw no prospect of university employers raising the 3.5 per cent offer or of the present campaign of disruption continuing and expected that the dispute would be formally settled soon.





�
HEFCE initiatives





 307/99


The Vice-Chancellor reported that the University was currently bidding for funds additional to its annual block grant for teaching and research in response to eight separate programmes of the HEFCE or DfEE.  These were:





The Additional Student Numbers Programme


The Poor Estates Programme


The Widening Participation Programme


The Teaching Quality Enhancement Fund


The Research and Teaching Infrastructure Programme


The Higher Education Reach-Out to Business and Community Fund


The Innovation in Higher Education Programme


The Programme for Developing Good Management Practice 





 308/99


In addition, the University was about to submit the second bid for a major capital grant, for a social science building, from the Joint Infrastructure Fund.





 309/99


These programmes varied in importance and competitiveness and University policy was to respond only to those initiatives that were consistent with its medium-term strategy and thus provide resources for activities in which the University would anyway invest from core funding.  Council would be kept informed of the outcomes. 





 310/99


All of these programmes had been introduced in the past three years and were the means by which the Government could ensure that any new money it invested in higher education was earmarked for the objectives it favoured.  While the annual block grant continued to decline in real times the level of special programme funding had increased: the Additional Student Numbers programme, for example, was the equivalent of establishing two new universities a year.





 311/99


The gradual shift from core funding to programme funding, from formula-based funding to funding based on competitive bids, had consequences for the University management. Bids needed to be initiated and co-ordinated by the central administration and senior management; central administration also had the responsibility for monitoring, reporting and auditing the programme if the bid was successful.  Taken together the new regime of bidding was a considerable additional overhead for the University and if it continued the University would need to consider increasing staffing at senior administrative levels.  





PARTNERSHIP WITH SOUTH EAST ESSEX COLLEGE





 312/99


Council received paper C/99/37 setting out the latest situation with respect to discussions with South East Essex College about a possible partnership to provide higher education in Southend (C.MM.200/99-204/99 refer).    





 313/99


The Vice-Chancellor stressed that the current discussions represented work in progress and that no formal proposals were being put to Council for approval at this stage.  If such a partnership could be established, it would be good for the region, especially south Essex which lacked provision of higher education places, and for the University in that it would increase visibility in another part of the county, increase student numbers and offer a wider range of subjects and innovatory provision, as well as being of financial benefit.  However, two major obstacles remained to be overcome, concerning the management structure of the proposed partnership, which incorporated the issue of the use of the title University of Essex, and the design and use of the proposed new building for higher education purposes.  It was important that no assumptions were made at this stage that these obstacles would be overcome.





 314/99


During discussion, Council noted that the additional student numbers involved were likely to be separate from those currently funded at the University.  In effect, the University would have two MaSN figures which would protect the activity on the Colchester campus from any unforeseen failures at Southend.  Agreement had been reached with the College on an appropriate split of the new income stream, which would comprise both HEFCE recurrent grant and tuition fee income.  The HEFCE would expect a separate accounting of funding for the partnership.  Members of Council stressed the importance of preserving the ethos of the University and noted that any agreement reached with the College and any subsequent bid for funding submitted to the HEFCE would be subject to approval by Council.





ANNUAL REPORT ON THE ALBERT SLOMAN LIBRARY 





 315/99


Council received paper C/99/38 and noted the Annual Report on the Albert Sloman Library for 1998/99. 





COSTING AND PRICING OF UNIVERSITY ACTIVITIES





 316/99


Council received paper C/99/39 setting out the University’s strategy for the costing and pricing of activities. 





 317/99


The Director of Finance explained that the paper before Council comprised of two documents.  The first was the University’s Strategy for Costing and Pricing which had been prepared at the request of HEFCE to accompany a bid for funding to assist the University in implementing this strategy.  Council was asked formally to approve the document for submission.  





 318/99


The second document gave the Council background information on the University’s activity to date in terms of Costing and Pricing and explained the new issues which the University would be addressing in the coming years.  The most important of these was the need coming out of the Transparency Review for the University to report to Government on an annual basis on how the HEFCE Research Grant was spent.  There would be a requirement from 2001/02 financial year for the University to supply HEFCE information showing a breakdown of the University’s costs between teaching and research and other activities and whether they be publicly or non publicly funded.  To produce this information it would be necessary to collect information on all staff’s use of time.  This would enable costs to be allocated in an accurate way between the different activities.  As well as providing the information required by Government this new costing information would be useful to management in running the University and should enable some of the University’s activities to be sold at a higher price on the basis of more accurate costing information.  However, there was a danger that information provided on the split of expenditure between teaching and research could be used by Government to inform the allocation of recurrent grant between the two activities.  In implementing the new systems notice would be taken of similar universities to Essex that were currently acting as pilot sites.  The first area of detailed implementation work would be the allocation of central costs to academic departments and centres with a pilot taking place with one academic department on the collection of staff time information.





 319/99


During discussion Council noted the importance of obtaining senior management and staff support for the proposals.  Universities had been under pressure to improve the prices charged on research activities for some time but there remained a difficulty in that a large number of research grants emanated from Government departments which only paid a low fixed overhead.  It was hoped that more detailed information on the actual cost of research would persuade some Government departments to cover the full costs involved.





 320/99


RESOLVED:	that the strategy for Costing and Pricing at the University of Essex as set out in the first part of paper C/99/39 be approved.





LOAN FINANCE FOR SOUTH COURTS





 321/99


Council received the confidential paper C/99/40 concerning the funding of South Courts phase 3 and the refinancing of South Courts phase 2.





 322/99


RESOLVED:	that the proposals for funding South Courts phase 3 and refinancing South Courts phase 2 with Yorkshire Bank, on the terms set out in paper C/99/40, be approved.





APPOINTMENT OF STUDENTS’ UNION RETURNING OFFICER





 323/99


Council received paper C/99/41 concerning the appointment of a Returning Officer for the Students' Union  elections for 1999/00.





 324/99


RESOLVED:	that Matthew Mills, NUS Regional Officer for East Anglia, be appointed as Returning Officer for the Students' Union elections for 1999/00.





COUNCIL LINK SCHEME FOR 1999/00





 325/99


Council received paper C/99/42 and noted the details of the Council Link Scheme for 1999/00.





 326/99


The Chair of Council stressed the importance of the scheme for giving lay members of Council an insight into the problems and opportunities facing academic departments and urged all those concerned to make full use of the opportunities for contact afforded by the scheme.





REPORT OF CHAIR’S ACTION





 327/99


Council received paper C/99/43 and ratified the following action taken on behalf of Council by the Chair:





Appointment of Dean of School of Humanities and Comparative Studies





 328/99


RESOLVED:	that Professor Jules Lubbock be appointed as Dean of the School of Humanities and Comparative Studies from 1 October 1999 to 31 July 2000.





Appointment of Sub-Dean of School of Science and Engineering





 329/99


RESOLVED:	that Dr Sam Steel be reappointed as Sub-Dean of the School of Science and Engineering for one year from 1 August 1999 to 31 July 2000.





Membership of Audit Committee 





 330/99


RESOLVED:	that Mrs Helen Parr be appointed as a member of Audit Committee for three years from 1 August 1999 to 31 July 2002.





�
DATE OF NEXT MEETING





 331/99


The date of the next meeting was confirmed as Monday 31 January 2000 at 2.15 p.m.
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